
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, August 8, 2016, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, August 8, 2016.

                  PRESENT:


          Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, Jim  

                                                 Hillberry, and J.R. Gonzales.

                  ABSENT:               Bryan Lee


ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, Ty Nelson, Briana 

                               Soderberg, and Susanne Lee

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and welcomed Jim Hillberry back and the visitors.
Agenda

Craig Sorenson made a motion to amend the agenda to add a presentation on loan refinancing from First Bank of Wyoming. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the July 11, 2016 annual board meeting. Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 11, 2016 annual meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Bills

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the August 8, 2016 bills list totaling $75,593.64.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the bills as listed contingent upon the acceptance of the audit.  Second by Jim Hillberry.  AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.
FY16 Audit Report
James Seckman presented the FY16 audit report. He reviewed all sections and differences from previous audits. There was discussion of the new GASB68 pension liability item. We are in good financial shape and have excellent compliance with auditing standards and our internal controls are as good as they can be with as few employees as we have.

Craig Sorenson made a motion to accept the audit as presented by Mr. Seckman. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Debt Service Refinance Proposal – First Bank of Wyoming
· Ty Nelson and Briana Soderberg of First Bank of Wyoming presented their proposal to refinance our pipeline and water treatment plant loans that are currently held by the Wyoming Water Development Commission. 

· The proposed new combined note would be collateralized mainly by generated revenues and water service contracts. It would have similar payment and terms to the original notes, but payments would be made on a monthly, rather than an annual, basis. The new note would also shorten the repayment period by approximately three years and result in almost $1.7 million in net present value savings.
· There was discussion regarding this proposal including soliciting proposals from local banks and lending institutions by the September board meeting for consideration.

Craig Sorenson made a motion to table the debt service refinance proposal so that proposals may be sought from other banks. Second by Don Richards. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project
· The Manager reported that the rectifiers were ordered in June and are expected to arrive by September. Bill Spickelmire will be here in September to start them up.

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that he is working on the jumper at the Hayden Arch Bridge. After renting a mini excavator to look for the conduit for the Bureau of Rec’s phone line and digging 7 feet down, he was unable to locate their line and will now hire a contractor to locate it for us.
Update on the Control Systems Improvement (SCADA), Phase II project

· The Manager reported that this project is closed out. The work remaining is our requests to Bob Martin for extra items not a part of the original project.
· The Chief Plant Operator reported that the system is up and running well. The extra items for Bob are some naming schemes and a network map. Errol Dreyer is also completing final drawings and mark-ups for the as-builts. The project is implemented and working.

Pipeline Relocation

· The Manager reported that the final alignment of the pipeline to be relocated is now set. There were two changes from the preliminary alignment – one on Alan Bair’s property, where we will locate closer to his building than initially project because of the Rocky Mountain Power easement. The second is the area where we come down onto the old county road. We will now come down closer to the highway as it is not as steep there. The geological survey findings at the original alignment made the engineers uncomfortable. 
· The surveyors, Morrison and Maierle, Inc., are putting together the easement exhibits. We should receive the exhibits this week; they will then be submitted to our attorney, Tracy Copenhaver, to write up the legal portions.

· The Chairman inquired about the type of pipe to be used. The Manager noted that the bid will allow for three different types of pipe: steel, ductile iron, and PVC. The Wyoming Water Development Commission (WWDC) wants all pipe materials to be considered. Another challenge will be WYDOT’s “Buy America” policy that requires materials be made and constructed in the US; some American steel is being manufactured in California but coated in Mexico, which will not be permitted. There was additional discussion of pipe material and WYDOT requirements.
· WWDC has made its first two grant payments on time. WYDOT has been sent four reimbursement requests but only paid one so far.

Chief Plant Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report.
· Water production is up slightly from June, at 7%. Water loss figures have been adjusted and should level out now that North Cody meter problem has been resolved.

· Treatment costs are down because raw water quality is better and requires less treatment.

· Our lead/copper testing results are in and good. Non-detect results for lead at all sample points. Highest reading for copper came from the conference room sink but the results were still well below the action level. IOC testing is complete as well with satisfactory results.

· The Manager noted that all EPA testing waivers have been cancelled, including the IOCs, and that annual testing is now required. We formerly had a nine year waiver for IOCs. This seems to be the way the EPA  is doing business now.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that the pumps at the EPS will need to be rebuilt. 
· With the leakage on one pump during the last two River Runs, we pulled the leaking pump and discovered so much corrosion 30 feet down that we assume the other one is in similar poor condition. 

· Cost will be approximately $50,000 each. Deterioration of these pumps is due to only being used briefly twice per year during the River Runs in the spring and the fall and for the Bureau of Reclamation’s maintenance shutdown every sixth year.
Manager’s Report

· The Manager reported that WYO-STAR interest for July is not in yet, June was 0.544%.
· We have had good production in July, up 5.21% over last year. We are up 7.8% for the year. August is looking good too due to the hot weather.

· The EPA voided the lead/copper agreement with us two months ago. All towns must do their own testing now. NRWD, Deaver, and SMP have completed their lead/copper testing. Powell was to start theirs last week, Cody this week. Lovell, Byron, and Frannie will most likely be sampling in September.
· We have had no additional information from the potential water district near Byron. The Manager will write a letter of support from the board when they are further along.
· Jim’s Electric and Dale Weaver are working on the rebuild of the EPS pumps that the Chief Plant Operator reported on. We may find that it is more cost effective to purchase and install new pumps. The pumps will be needed around November 1st and we are seeing re-build and new pump estimated lead times of approximately 12 weeks. We will not have time to go through the normal purchasing procedures due to the time constraints. The Manager will speak with our attorney about emergency purchasing procedures. We have to act fast on this in order to be ready when the Bureau of Reclamation isolates us from the reservoir.
· There are problems with our sleeve valve in the influent vault (the main valve into the plant.) The Chief Plant Operator is working on this.

· The Manager noted that, with all the projects going on that are drawing our reserves down, the board may need to consider a rate increase as of next July. He will bring information to the September board meeting regarding a possible rate increase and/or a tap fee increase on July 1, 2017.

Other Business

There was no other business.

Adjourn

Craig Sorenson made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 12:13 p.m. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.
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